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Mighty Revival Expected at 
the 1968 Youth Congress 

All eyes are beginning to focus on the 
great union-wide Youth Congress to be 
held at the Long Beach Sports Arena April 
17 to 20, 1968. This event is being de-
signed to let the world know who Seventh-
day Adventist youth are, and for what 
they stand. 

Delegates are being chosen from every 
church, college, and academy in the Pa-
cific Union. In addition to regular dele-
gates, all Adventist youth are being in-
vited to come. 

Let us pray that floods of spiritual power 
will attend this meeting, and usher in a 
mighty revival which will enable our 
youth to sound the message with a new 
emphasis. 

For further details concerning the Con-
gress, contact your conference MV secre-
tary and watch the RECORDER. 

MILLER. BROCKETT, 
Youth Director, 
Pacific Union Conference. 

Health Emphasis Week for 
Adventists October 7 to 13 

October 7 to 13 has been designated 
as Health Emphasis Week for Seventh-day 
Adventists. Below is a week's "menu" for 
better health from Ella Mae Stoneburner, 
director of health education of the Gen-
eral Conference's medical department. 

—The Editor. 

RESOLUTION: I will follow this week's 
prescribed menu and practice each sug-
gestion until I am following the pattern 
for optimum health every day. 

Sabbath, October 7 
Today—I will read Bible texts and Spirit 
of Prophecy references on happiness and 
try to retain a cheerful spirit all week. 

Sunday, October 8 
Today—I will walk one mile, gradually 
increasing the distance until I reach four 
miles daily, which is recommended, or 
do other exercise which would be the 
equivalent. 

Monday, October 9— 
Today—I will begin the day with a sub-
stantial breakfast containing one-third 
of the day's calorie requirement. 

Tuesday, October 10 
Today—I will give particular attention 
to eating balanced meals, being sure to 
include fresh fruit and vegetables and 
no empty calories. 

Wednesday, October 11 
Today—I will take at least ten deep 
breaths, completely filling my lungs each 
time with fresh air and exhaling com-
pletely each time. 

Thursday, October 12 
Today—I will drink at least six glasses 
of water. 

Friday, October 13 
Today—I will see that my body gets 
eight hours of rest and sleep with com- 
plete relaxation. 

Lifeblood! 
The Temperance Offering to be taken 

Sabbath, October 28, represents the life-
blood of our temperance work. 

There is an urgent need to greatly 
expand our educational program in the 
areas of LSD, Narcotics, Five-Day Plans, 
Alcohol, and Listen sponsorships. The 
situation has never been more grave or 
the opportunities to do something about 
it more numerous. 

We solicit your concerned and enthu-
siastic support in the offering, Sabbath, 
October 28. 

MILLER BROCKETT, Secy., 
Temperance Department, 
Pacific Union Conference. 

Make an Inspection Today 
and Eliminate All Fire Hazards 

Today, fires will claim 33 lives, 1,500 
homes, 19 schools, nine churches, 12 hos-
pitals and nursing homes, 114 stores, and 
144 industrial plants. 

This occurs each and every day of the 
year. What does all this waste cost our 
economy? Every day some $6,004,000 
goes up in smoke. 

Once again President Lyndon B. John-
son has issued a proclamation setting aside 
a week as Fire Prevention Week. This 
year October 8 to 14 will be observed 
throughout our country as this special 
week of fire safety emphasis The attention 
of every citizen will be directed to an 
examination of his environment for ways 
to eliminate this needless waste of lives 
and property. 

Is your home free from fire hazards? 
How safe are your church and your chil-
dren's school? Most fires can be prevented, 
so why not make an inspection today and 
eliminate all possible hazards. 

If you are not sure what to look for, 
contact your local fire department. They 
will be happy to assist you. 

Make every week Fire Prevention 
Week! 

GENERAL CONFERENCE 
INSURANCE SERVICE. 

Signs World Ministry Results 
in Baptism in the Philippines 

The Signs of the Times is having a 
telling effect for God even in the class-
room. 

Miss C. C. Casanova, a dedicated 
school teacher in the Philippine Islands, 
has recently witnessed the baptism of 17 
of her own students, all of whom have 
been avid readers of the Signs. 

She concludes her heart-warming let-
ter with: "Surely the Lord will reward 
you for the great blessed work of the Signs 
World Ministry. How nice!" 

A. R. MAZAT, Manager, 
Periodical Department, 
Pacific Press Publishing Assn. 

Traveling Too Light? 
You are traveling too light when you 

attend Sabbath school and church services 
without your Bibles. 

You need your textbook with you for 
these services, and don't overlook your in-
fluence and example to the youth and new 
members who fellowship with us. 

Let's set a good example and take ad-
vantage of our privileges and opportuni-
ties for Bible reading and study. 

Don't travel too light to church services! 
ALVIN G. MUNSON. 

Jerry Patton Succeeds John 
Thurber in the VOP Quartet 

John Thurber, second tenor in the Voice 
of Prophecy's King's Heralds Quartet for 
seven years, has recently been named Mis-
sionary Volunteer and acting education 
secretary in the Texas Conference. Jerry 
Patton, music education major from Un-
ion College, Lincoln, Nebraska, is his 
successor. 

Jerry Patton graduated from Union Col-
lege in June and shortly thereafter joined 

Jerry Patton (second from right), new second tenor 
in the King's Heralds Quartet, is introduced to a 
new arrangement of a song he will soon be sing-
ing with the quartet. Other quartet members are, 
from left, Bob Edwards, first tenor, Jim McClintock, 

bass, and Jack Veazey, baritone. 

the Voice of Prophecy staff. His first ap-
pearance as a member of the King's Her-
alds was in August. 

Six tenors were invited to audition for 
the position in the quartet. However, 
Jerry was accepted the same day he sang 
in the Voice of Prophecy studio. As part 
of the audition, Jerry sang an extempo-
raneous number with Bob Edwards, first 
tenor, Jack Veazey, baritone, and Jim Mc-
Clintock, bass, to see how he would fit 
into the quartet. It was the unanimous 
feeling of the quartet and Wayne Hooper, 
director of music programing, that Jerry 
was best qualified for the position. 

Mr. Patton is married to the former 
Carol Runyan. They have three children: 
Jeri Lynn, nine, Scotty, seven, and Kim-
berly, three. 

PUBLIC RELATIONS DEPARTMENT, 
The Voice of Prophecy. 

Elder Meade MacGuire Passes 
to His Rest in Loma Linda 

Elsewhere in this issue appears the 
obituary of Elder Meade MacGuire. For 
the last few months he and his wife had 
been in a convalescent home in Loma 
Linda where they were well and tenderly 
cared for. The nurses who looked after 
them have been blessed as they have at-
tended these precious children of God. 
Again and again Elder MacGuire would 
be heard pleading with God for souls, and 
he never lost his burden of prayer. 

A week or so before his death, as I was 
leaving, I had prayer with the MacGuires, 
and then he followed with a most earnest 
prayer, with the same earnest voice and 
the same strong appeal that we have heard 
so often. 

One day one of the younger nurses on 
duty with him took hold of his hand to 
take his pulse. As I happened to be there 
at the time I told him who the nurse was, 
since her parents had known Elder Mac-
Guire well. He turned to her and said, 
"Little sister, always keep hold of the hand 
of Jesus as you go through life." 

Those of us who have been inspired by 
his godly life and ardent prayers will al-
ways treasure his memory. His writings 
too have been a blessing; The Life of 
Victory, His Cross and Mine, and Lambs 
Among Wolves especially have contrib-
uted much to our spiritual advancement. 

Mrs. MacGuire, though not so promi-
nent, was always his strong supporter and 
now that she is alone will need our pray-
ers. She is a sweet, loving woman and is 
much treasured by those who know her 
well. 

Those who would like to know what 
they could do to memorialize Elder and 
Sister MacGuire will wish to make gifts 
to the Voice of PropheCy or to our New 
Guinea Mission fields for helping the work 
he loved. 

EARL R. REYNOLDS. 

Write Your Representatives 
Supporting Temperance Bill 

Recently Senator Wayne Morse of Ore-
gon introduced a Bill on the floor of the 
United States Senate that would prohibit 
the advertising of alcoholic beverages on 
radio and television from 3 p.m. to 10 
p.m. 

There is no doubt but what this is one 
of the most significant pieces of temper-
ance legislation that has reached the floor 
of the Senate in many years. 

It will create a real battle and it took 
great courage for Senator Morse, facing 
re-election next year, to introduce this 
Bill. A copy of this may be obtained from 
the Pacific Union Temperance Depart-
ment, Box 146, Glendale, or from the Con-
gressional Record, Washington, D.C. Ask 
for Volume 113, Wednesday, August 2, 
1967, No. 120, Senate Bill 2202. 

At this moment Senator Morse needs 
our support and the support of his Sen-
ators and Congressmen. 

The real burden of this message is: 
Would you today as a responsible citizen 
write your representatives in Congress and 
urge them to vote for this Bill? If our 
95,000 members in the Pacific Union 
would do this it would help bring a favor-
able response in Cnogress. 

Remember the Temperance Day Offer-
ing, Sabbath, Octobei 28. 

MILLER BROCKETT, Secy., 
Temperance Department, 
Pacific Union Conference. 
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Nutshell News From Northern 
Elder LESTER L. BENNETT IS the new 

pastor for the FAIRFAX Church where he 
assumed duties in late June. Prior to this 
he was pastor of the Vallejo Church. 

Elder F. J. MICHAELSON preached his 
last sermon for the Red Bluff Church in 
July. He and his family are presently in 
the Hawaiian Islands where he will pastor 
the two churches on the Island of Maui. 

Elder THEO FISCHER, who for the last 
five years served as pastor of the Willows-
Orland District, is the new pastor for the 
VALLEJO Church. 

Recently assuming the duties as pastor 
of the MARTINEZ Church is Elder ROGER 
M. WEST who was pastor of the Upper 
Lake and Lakeport churches prior to this 
time. 

Elder LYNN MALLERY is the new pas-
tor of the AUBURN Church. He was for-
merly pastor of the Fort Bragg Church. 

Elder R. D. CLEMENT recently became 
the pastor of the BROWNSVILLE and Or.-
IVEHURST churches. He came to Northern 
from the Hawaiian Mission. 

Elder E. W. ROGERS is the new pastor 
of the COVELO Church. Prior to assuming 
duties there he was pastor at Sebastopol. 

Elder D. C. MACINTOSH has transferred 
from his post of duty as pastor of the Mi-
randa Church to EAST OAKLAND Church 
where he will serve as associate pastor. 

The new pastor for the SACRAMENTO 
JAPANESE Church is Elder SHIGENOBU 
ARAKAKI who came to Sacramento from 
the Hawaiian Mission. 

The new pastor at the UPPER LAKE and 
LAKEPORT churches is Elder E. E. COBB 

who was formerly pastor of the Martinez 
Church. 

Elder H. M. KEEHNEL is serving as 
interim pastor at the SEBASTOPOL Church. 
Prior to moving to Sebastopol Elder Keeh-
nel served as singing evangelist. 

Elder L. J. PUMFORD is now pastor of 
the MIRANDA Church. Prior to assuming 
his new duties he was in evangelism. 

Evangelist Byron R. Spears who is currently holding 
meetings in the Home Arts Building at the Stock-

ton Fairgrounds. 

Hear Evangelist Spears at 
the Stockton Fairgrounds 

Sunday night, September 24, began the 
city-wide campaign at the Stockton Fair-
grounds. The meetings are held each Fri-
day, Saturday, and Sunday night at seven 
o'clock in the beautiful new Home Arts 
Building. 

Evangelist Byron R. Spears of Rich-
mond has joined forces with the area 
churches in a three-month effort to bring 
the message of truth to Stockton. 

Singing evangelist for the services is 
John Kaikainahaole of Oakland. 

Fill your cars and come to the Home 
Arts Building, Stockton Fairgrounds, on 
each Friday, Saturday, and Sunday night. 

Plan for a Record Offering on 
Temperance Sabbath, Oct. 28 

We have an army of youth who can 
move the world as God's spirit falls upon 
them. They can help carry our Temper-
ance message to the ends of the earth. 
They are looking for, and are ready for, 
action. Doors are opening on every hand 
for youth to step in and share their faith. 

We can help insure their success and 
share in it by giving the most generous 
offering yet on Temperance Sabbath, Oc-
tober 28. Plan ahead and help Northern 
California receive a record offering on 
Temperance Day. 

Remember, one cigarette robs a smoker 
of 20 minutes of life expectancy. One 
pack robs him of six hours and 40 minutes. 

M. C. SAWVEL, Director, 
Temperance Department. 

Elder Norman Farley, ATS sponsor; Denis,  Badzik 
president; Carol Case, vice president of freshmen 
sophomores; Bryan Henry, vice president of juniors-
seniors, all of Sacramento Union Academy, are 
ready for action. Here they share plans and tools. 

Symphonic Choir to Present 
Sacred Cantata in Berkeley 

The Symphonic Choir of the Greater 
Bay Area, under the direction of Mrs. 
Ivalyn Biloff of Woodland, will present a 
dramatic version of "Esther" on October 
29 at 8 p.m. at the First Unitarian Church 
of Berkeley, 1 Lawson Road, Kensington. 
Music for the sacred contata was written 
by William B. Bradbury and the words 
by C. M. Cady. 

Principal players in the cast will in-
clude: Esther, the Queen—Avonelle Rem-
boldt, soprano; Ahasuerus, the King—Ser-
gey Borisevich, bass; Haman, the King's 
counselor and overseer of the realm—Os-
car Christensen, baritone; Mordecai, a Jew 
—Phil Early, tenor; and Zeresh, Haman's 
wife—Carol Roulard, contralto. 

The choir meets for practice every Tues-
day at 7 p.m. at the Hayward Church, 
26400 Gading Road, Hayward. Auditions 
for new members will be announced at a 
later date. The "Messiah" will be pre-
sented during the Christmas season. 

ROZELLA KELLER, 
Publicity Director, 
Symphonic Choir. 

Special Notice 
Anyone who knows the current address of 

any of the following persons is asked to send 
it to the clerk of the North Sacramento Sev-
enth-day Adventist Church, 3629 Del Paso 
Blvd., Sacramento 95838: Murl Poynter, Ru-
dolph Schippmann, Mr. and Mrs. Pierre 
Velardi. 

Four Special News Items From 
the Publishing Department 

There are four special items from the 
publishing department that we want you 
to share. 

1. Our students have set a new record 
in sales. They have broken a record that 
has stood for 14 years. Thanks, students, 
for your dedication this summer. You have 
brought inspiration to all of us. 

2. The conference has set its eyes on 
reaching $500,000 in sales within a year. 
We know that the Holy Spirit will have 
much more to work with if we can put 
our literature in twice as many homes. 
Please pray that God will help us plant 
these seeds. We know Divine power is 
available. Now we dedicate our human 
effort to couple with His power. This for-
mula always brings success. 

3. On December 9, 1967, there will 
be a special meeting in the Oakland area. 
The purpose of this meeting is to explain 
the "New Look" in literature ministry. 
You will want to mark this date on your 
calendar and be present. Further an-
nouncements will be made giving details 
of this meeting. 

4. Our colporteurs have just completed 
a group canvass in the Gridley Church 
that could set the pattern for a new ap-
proach to evangelism. The Gridley Church 
inserted our advertising piece in the local 
paper. The leads came in to our office. 
These were taken to the area by the assist-
ants where they met the colporteurs and 
started to visit the people. They worked 
one and a half days, sold $3,600 worth of 
books, started 82 people on the "Go Tell" 
lessons, and enrolled about 30 people in 
Voice of Prophecy lessons. 

Elder West and his church members 
have already started visiting these inter-
ested people. Later they plan to follow 
through with evangelistic meetings. This 
is the kind of program that appeals to us. 
We would much rather be a part of a 
coordinated program than have several 
little programs scattered throughout the 
conference with no planned follow-up. 

Thanks, Elder West, for the invitation 
to work with your dedicated church mem-
bers. Please convey our thanks to them for 
their support in making this pilot program 
a success. 

We will be glad to follow a similar 
program in any district in the conference. 
Let us know when we can be of help to 
your program. 

R. L. VAUGHAN, Secretary, 
Publishing Department. 

Meetings in Yreka 
Elder D. E. Venden will hold a 

series of meetings in Yreka October 8 
through 14. 

Anyone having loved ones or friends 
living in that area to whom they would 
like a special invitation sent, please 
send names and addresses to the con-
ference office as soon as possible. 

S. R. JAvNE, Secretary. 

Pinecrest Lost and Found 
Lost and found articles from Pinecrest 

Summer Camp will be held at the 
Northern California Conference office, 
1811 - 11th Avenue, Oakland, only until 
October 25. If unclaimed by that time 
they will be disposed of. 

You may claim your lost and found 
in person or write to the youth activities 
department describing the articles, 
which will be sent to you for the cost of 
the postage. 

J. H. limous, Director, 
Pinecrest Camp. 
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First phase of the new Bakersfield Central Church, located on a fine 20-acre plot, consists of three 
wings similar to the social hall wing shown above. These three buildings include all needed classrooms, 
offices, and youth chapel besides the large assembly hall. All are air-conditioned and the plant has 
been in use since last winter. The main sanctuary which will connect the three wings is scheduled 

for construction soon.—Public Relations Department. 

Millet-Dill Meetings Under 
Way in the Shafter Area 

Using their new evangelistic tent for 
the first time, Elders J. J. Millet and Jerry 
Dill have begun their latest campaign in 
the Shafter-Wasco-Taft area. 

Beginning on September 23, meetings 
will be conducted each night of the week, 
except Monday and Tuesday, through 
October. 

They have been fortunate in finding a 
more than adequate location for the tent 
on the grounds of the Midway Bowl, 
halfway between Shafter and Wasco on 
the Central Valley Highway. 

Anyone with relatives or friends in this 
area should feel free to invite them to 
attend these meetings for the blessing they 
will inevitably receive. 

Sunnyvale Church Celebrates 
Communion Friday Evening 

"The Lord Jesus the same night in 
which He was betrayed took bread . . . ." 
So does the Apostle Paul describe the first 
communion service. On that fateful eve-
ning, as Christ ate the Passover with His 
disciples, He instituted in its place the 
service that was to be a memorial of His 
great sacrifice. The service which Christ 
established was to be observed by His fol-
lowers in all lands and through all ages. 
Only Judas missed the blessing of that 
spiritual feast, for he had gone out "and 
it was night." 

Imagination can vividly grasp that scene 
of the darkened, quiet room and the flick-
ering lamps and the Presence of the Re-
deemer lovingly preparing His followers 
for their ministry. 

In harmony with this concept the Sun-
nyvale Church will celebrate an "Evening 
Communion" hour on Friday, October 6, 
in the church sanctuary. The service will 
include a pastoral sermonette, the prepara-
tory service, and the Lord's Supper. (Ar-
rangements have been made for the care 
of children during the service.) 

It is hoped that something of the deep 
spirituality and significance of that first 
evening Communion may be manifest for 
those who have a ministry for these last 
days. 

May we invite you who read this to 
attend this service? 

P. B. KNOCHE, Pastor. 

Dorcas Federation Meetings 
All Dorcas members and friends 

are urged to attend the Fall Federa- 
tion meetings. Lay plans now to at- 
tend and bring visitors. Come and 
get acquainted. See and hear what 
other societies are doing. 

Meetings for various Federations 
are as follows: 
Sunday, October 8—San Francisco Area 

(including all Peninsula churches to 
San Jose) 

Monday, October 9—Monterey Peninsula 
Federation 

Tuesday, October 10—Northeast Federa-
tion (including the greater Modesto 
area) 

Wednesday, October 11 — Central Valley 
Federation (from Porterville to Chow-
chilla) 

Thursday, October 12 — South Coastal 
Federation 

Sunday, October 15--Kern County Fed-
eration 
Exact time and place of meetings will 

be announced in your churches. 

Come, enjoy special features, fel-
lowship, inspiration, and a delicious 
potluck lunch! Among other things, 
we are going to take a "good look 
at ourselves!" 

B. W. MATTISON, Secretary, 
Dept. of Lay Activities. 

Temperance Offering 
Help Sponsor . . . 

* Five-Day Plans 
* Weight-control Program 
* Films on Narcotics, Alcohol, 

Smoking 
* Youth Programs 

Join in the $10,000 Temperance Offering 
October 28. 

The Greatest Central California 
Bible Conference 

To Be Held at 
Beautiful Wawona 
October 12 to 15 

Featured Guests: 
John Loor 

Max Torkelsen 
T. E. Unruh 

D. E. Rebok 
Miller Brockett 

Harry Garlick 

Films on Witnessing!! 
Inspiring Music!! 

Timely Discussions!! 

Please, friends, remember the select 
youth chosen to attend this great ses-
sion. They are the finest young people 
to be found anywhere! From Thursday 
evening to Sunday morning, October 
12 to 15, unite your prayers with ours 
that the Holy Spirit will be present in 
a mighty way. Thank you. 

W. C. DEHAVEN, Youth Director. 

Midgley 
Stan Midgley will present "California 

Mountain Holiday" in the Hanford Civic 
Auditorium, October 9, at 7:30 p.m. 

Here is a humorous trip by bicycle and 
afoot through California's finest mountain 
playgrounds from sea level up. It begins 
on the seashore in the Redwood Empire 
of northern California and winds up 
months later atop the highest rock in the 
United States outside of Alaska. 

If you have seen Stan Midgley in per-
son you know his color photography is 
superb, his humor fascinating, and his 
dialogue and trick photography unforget-
table. 

This chucklelogue is being sponsored 
by the Hanford Community Hospital. 
Tickets are now on sale at the hospital, 
or by members of the auxiliary. 

HENRY T. BERGH, Administrator. 

Articles Found 
Found on highway near Saratoga—

a quantity of clothing, apparently lost 
by family returning from Soquel camp 
meeting. May be claimed by calling 
Mrs. Shannon, 415 369-2033, Redwood 
City. 

PROGRESS AT 

Another Faith for Today Outlet 
KAIL-TV, Channel 53, Fresno 

Every Sunday at 5 p.m. 
Spread the word and let's build 

a large viewing audience. 
B. W. 1VIArrisoN, Secy., 
Radio-TV Dept. 

Bakersfield Plans Evangelism 
at New Church Facilities 

The Bakersfield Central Church will 
celebrate the completion of its Christian 
education and social wings with an evan-
gelistic crusade beginning October 8. 

The crusade will be conducted by the 
pastor, Calvin A. Sterling, as speaker, and 
Sherman L. Cross, San Joaquin Hospital 
administrator, as singing evangelist. The 
opening subject will be "Is Time Run-
ning Out?" 

The Bakersfield Central Church began 
construction of its new home in January 
of this year on 20 acres located at 4201 
Wilson Road in Bakersfield's thriving 
southwest. The now completed wings of 
the plant cover 12,000 square feet, making 
seven division rooms, three offices, a 
chapel, six restrooms, and a social hall 
that seats nearly 500 persons. The new 
sanctuary will be in the center of this 
complex, tying it together and seating over 
800 persons in a fan-shaped pattern that 
will have the farthest person from the 
pulpit only about 60 feet away. 

The evangelistic crusade will be con-
ducted each night of the week through 
October 29 in the new social hall. Read-
ers of the RECORDER who know interests 
in the Bakersfield area are invited to send 
names and addresses to the church office 
secretary, Charlotte Tate, Seventh-day Ad-
ventist Church, 4201 Wilson Road, Ba-
kersfield, California 93309. Such interests 
will receive special attention in the forth-
coming crusade. 

CALVIN A. STERLING, Pastor, 
Bakersfield Central Church. 

Great Plans for the Future 
of Central's Camp Wawona 

Camp Wawona has a historical and 
memorable past—the present brings both 
memories of the past and great plans for 
the future—the future is indeed as bright 
as the morning star. Why? Because par-
ents and youth alike in our great confer-
ence love Camp Wawona! 

How thankful we are for a conference 
that is vitally interested in the youth. 
(After all, the children and young people 
are our greatest heritage!) Both the lay-
men of Central California and our admin-
istration are anxious to see Camp Wa-
wona with its "new look" at the earliest 
possible date. 

We are aware that this will take a little 
time and effort. Although a large amount 
of funds will be needed, we are encour-
aged and progressing a step-at-a-time. Fur-
thermore, the dollars needed will begin 
to flow in, we know, as our people are 
impressed with the tremendous eternal 
value of Camp Wawona, the very place 
where thousands have made the greatest 
decision of their lives—to follow Jesus all 
the way. 

As we look to the future of Camp Wa-
wona, we are encouraged because: 1) Our 
fine Conference Committee is aware of the 
needs at Camp Wawona; 2) Our loyal 
constituents will support the rebuilding 
program at Camp Wawona; and, 3) Our 
youth and children are anxious to partici-
pate in "A Better Camp Wawona" pro-
gram. 

Plan now to send your children to Camp 
Wawona in 1968. It is always thrilling 
to be one who helps establish a record! 

W. C. DEHAVEN, Youth Director. 

CENTRAL .. CENTRAL 	CENTRAL 	CENTRAL... CENTRAL 	CENTRAL 

Will of Arizona Miner Makes 
Truth of God's Word Known 

The nationally publicized will of James 
Kidd, Arizona miner who left a quarter of 
a million dollars for the scientific proof for 
the existence of the soul after death, or 
for scientific research to prove the immor-
tality of the soul, has brought an oppor-
tunity to make known the truth of God's 
Word concerning the nature of man. 

At the close of the hearings, Judge 
Robert L. Myers indicated to the Phoenix 
newspapers that he was seeking divine 
guidance. Robert Whitsett, Arizona Con-
ference evangelist, sent him a copy of a 
message on the subject that he was going 
to give over The Adventist Flour release 
the following Sunday. 

That weekend, John V. Stevens, pastor 
(Continued on Page 8) 

Coming to Hanford 

CAMP WAWONA.—Two fine young men, Don and Ervin Beasley, hard at work on the 
rock wall which will "dress up" the entrance to Camp Wawona. 
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Molokai temperance booth at the Junior Chamber of Commerce Fair. 

Mrs. Edna Bourbeau Is New 
Secretary in the Mission Office 

It is the happy privilege of the Hawai-
ian Mission to introduce to the constitu-
ency Mrs. Edna Bourbeau, who has re-
cently joined our office staff as secretary 
in the lay activities, Sabbath school, pub-
lic relations, and radio-television depart-
ments. She fills the vacancy created by the 
departure of Mrs. Lily Arakaki to the 
mainland. 

Mrs. Edna Bourbeau. 

Mrs. Bourbeau whose husband, Wil-
liam Bourbeau, is one of the Bible teach-
ers and counselors at Hawaiian Mission 
Academy, joins our office with a back-
ground of experience gained in the North-
ern California Book and Bible House, 
and more recently at Castle Memorial 
Hospital. 

Already Mrs. Bourbeau has made her 
way into the karts of our membership 
through her cooperation in the vacation 
Bible schools and office responsibilities. 
We would encourage our friends of the 
Hawaiian Mission to become acquainted 
with Mrs. Bourbeau in our office, as she 
fulfills her desire to be of assistance to 
every church in Hawaii. 

A warm aloha, Sister Bourbeaul 
R. B. GRADY, JR. 

Molokai Church Temperance 
Booth at the Recent Fair 

Temperance was the theme of the booth 
sponsored by the Molokai Seventh-day Ad-
ventist Church at the annual Junior Cham-
ber of Commerce Fair held August 17 to 
20 on the Island of Molokai. 

A large sign, "American Temperance 
Society, Sponsored by the Seventh-day 
Adventist Church, for Healthier Living," 
was placed above the booth. The cancer 
operation section of the film "One in 20,-
000" was shown at frequent intervals. 
Over 600 pieces of temperance literature 
and the recent "Wake Up, America" tract 
were distributed by our Pathfinder Club 
members, who were in their uniforms. 

Pictures of the school and day care 
center and posters on Christian education 
were also featured. Pastor Balbino Rabanal 
and Principal Dillard Greenwood assisted 
by other members manned the booth. Mrs. 
Wanda Chinen, Pathfinder director as well 
as day care center teacher, assisted in the 
arrangements. 

During the past years, besides giving 
the temperance message, the fair has given 
us opportunities to witness in our commu-
nity, and has won favorable comments on 
our church and school. 

KENNETH NIP, PR Secy., 
Molokai Church. 

New Pastor at Central to Give 
Special Attention to the Youth 

Pastor and Mrs. Kenneth Lockwood 
have arrived in Honolulu to begin their 
ministerial duties in the Hawaiian Mis-
sion. They have been assigned to the Cen-
tral Church to join the ministerial team 
with Elder Don Mulvihill as pastor and 
Elder Victor Aladen as associate pastor. 

Immediately upon arrival, the Lock-
woods were privileged to join in an evan-
gelistic program currently in session in the 
Central Church. Brother Lockwood will 
also be giving special attention to the many 
youth of Central, many of whom are stu-
dents at our Hawaiian Mission Academy. 

Brother Lockwood recently obtained his 
B.D. degree from Andrews University, 
and prior to that graduated from Pacific 
Union College. Sister Lockwood, being 
an experienced teacher, will be valuable 
to the field in many ways. Sister Lock-
wood is a native of California, while 
Brother Lockwood is the son of a min-
ister, so home to him could be a number 
of places. 

We welcome this new family into our 
midst with the realization that their pres-
ence will strengthen the working force of 
the Hawaiian Mission. On behalf of the 
membersihp of beautiful Hawaii, we ex-
tend to Pastor and Mrs. Kenneth Lock-
wood a warm aloha. 

A. G. STREIFLING. 

Pastor and Mrs. Kenneth Lockwood. 

Voice of Prophecy Needs Your 
Loyal Support October 14 

This year the Voice of Prophecy has a 
special need that we would like to share 
with you. 

Because of the generosity of our church 
members and listeners, the Voice of Proph-
ecy was able to commence its Night Owl 
broadcasts during the midnight hours a 
few months ago. Careful assessment of the 
results shows that this is a real success. 
In order to maintain this program and 
the other projects, it is essential that the 
goals for the Voice of Prophecy Offering 
be at least reached and, if possible, ex-
ceeded. 

The goal for our conference is $1,844. 
Last year members in the Nevada-Utah 
Conference gave a total of $2,323. This is 
outstanding. In view of the special needs 
this year let us endeavor to exceed last 
year's amount. May God bless you as you 
give on October 14. 

D. E. D'IRKSEN, President. 

Nevada-Utah Sets Conference 
Baptismal Record in 1967 

Nine united with the church in Reno 
on September 2, eight by baptism and 
one on profession of faith. 

We give God the glory that in 1967 
the Nevada-Utah Conference has already 
exceeded any previous yearly baptismal 
total in the history of the conference. 

PUBLIC RELATIONS DEPT. 
NEVADA-UTAH 	NEVADA-UTAH . . NEVADA-UTAH . . . NEVADA-UTAH . . 

Look and Listen 
Are you acquainted with the Faith for 

Today telecast in Hawaii? Have you told 
someone else so they could enjoy this 
program? 

Clip the following listing and place 
near your television set, so you will be 
sure you do not miss Pastor Fagal and his 
program. Why not call your neighbors 
and friends and invite them also to join 
you in viewing the program? 

Hilo 13 KHVO Sunday 7:30 a.m. 
Honolulu 4 KHVH Sunday 7:30 a.m. 
Lihue 74 KHVH Sunday 7:30 a.m. 
Wailuku 12 KMVI Sunday 7:30 a.m. 

Paradise Spa Gives to Las 
Vegas Church Building Fund 

A contribution to the building fund of 
the Las Vegas Church at 10th and Carson 
streets has been made by Paradise Spa, it 
has been announced. 

Charles Martin, general manager of 
the 300-acre health resort community, 
presented a check from the Spa recently 
to Lewis Dinwiddie, pastor of the church. 

The contribution will go toward com-
pletion of a church day school at Jones 
and Oakey, according to Elder Dinwiddie. 

Opening for the fall semester, the 
school will accommodate 120 elementary-
age children and as an accredited Las 
Vegas school is open to children of all 
denominations. 

Mr. Martin is a member of the Newport 
Harbor, California, Seventh-day Adventist 
Church. 	PUBLIC RELATIONS DEPT. 

Elder Lewis Dinwiddie (left), pastor of the Las 
Vegas Church, is shown with Charles Martin, gen-
eral manager of Paradise Spa and a member of 
the Newport Harbor Seventh-day Adventist Church. 
Mr. Martin had just presented a contribution to 
the Las Vegas Church building fund in the name 
of Paradise Spa, the 300-acre health resort com- 

munity which he manages. 

Nutritionist From Los Angeles 
Conducts Salt Lake School 

Mrs. Caesar Bufano of Los Angeles 
graciously consented to conduct a school 
of nutrition September 10 to 14 for the 
Central Seventh-day Adventist Church. 
The school was held in a Mormon Church 
with an average attendance of 45. Approx-
imately one-third of the audience was 
non-Adventist. 

A staff of workers from the Salt Lake 
City Central Church ably assisted Mrs. 
Bufano in making the school a grand suc-
cess. Each night an attractive center piece 
of fruits or vegetables was prepared for 
the table, and at the close of each class 
period samples were given to the audience. 
Time was set aside each night to talk 
about balanced meals for the family and 
the advantages of meatless dishes were 
discussed. Of special interest was the at-
tendance of a number of high school girls. 

Loma Linda representative John Issler 
gave excellent support to the meetings and 
provided samples to assist the school. His 
helpfulness. contributed to the success of 
the school. 

Several members of the Mormon Church 
bought copies of Ministry of Healing and 
Counsels on Diet and Foods. 

Elder Clarence Kott, health education 
secretary of the Pacific Union Conference, 
was most helpful in arranging for Mrs. 
Bufano to take time from her busy sched-
ule as a pastor's wife to conduct these 
classes in Salt Lake City. We sincerely 
appreciate his help. 

After observing the success of the school 
it is the conviction of many that this 
type of work will greatly aid in breaking 
down barriers between Mormon people 
and the Seventh-day Adventist Church, 

L. E. DAVIDSON, Pastor, 
Salt Lake City Central Church. 

faitfiforf6ckt9 
INTERESTS 
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Participating in the Altadena Church groundbreaking are, left to right, Elder R. W. Nelson, Elder 
Herman Kibble, Elder Helmuth Retzer, Mayor Boyd Welin, Elder Emmanuel Wilkins, and Nathan Banks. 

David Johnson 

Annual Pathfinder Fair and 
Book Sale, October 15 

Come to the Pathfinder Fair at Lyn-
wood Academy campus. The Book and 
Bible House will be open from 9 a.m. 
to 4 p.m. Come early for many bar-
gains, including Loma Linda and Wor-
thington foods. Stock up for the year 
because the case prices are 10 percent 
above our cost, with a few extra special 
case prices. 

Special book offer for the day—Porn 
Porn, for children, a $3 value for only 
$1.95. 

H. A. ILEs, Manager, 
Book and Bible House. 

Director of Music Appointed 
at Los Angeles Central Church 

The Los Angeles Central Church has 
invited David Johnson of Santa Monica 
to reorganize and direct a choir to add 

to the effectiveness 
and beauty of their 
worship services. 

Accepting the invi-
tation, Brother John-
son extends an invita-
tion to Adventists both 
inside and outside the 
local congregation, who 
are not involved in 
music in another 
church, to join the 
choir. Those interested 

may contact him at: 396-2686 in Santa 
Monica or in care of the Central Church 
at 650 West 21st Street in Los Angeles. 

Receiving his B.A. degree in music 
from the University of California at Los 
Angeles, Brother Johnson majored in 
choral music under Roger Wagner of the 
famed Roger Wagner Chorale with which 
Brother Johnson has sung. 

He is now studying for his Master's 
degree at UCLA. He has taught music 
and music education in high school and 
college, and is now a substitute teacher 
in the Santa Monica Unified Schools and 
the Culver City Unified School District. 

Brother Johnson believes that as medi-
cine is the "right arm of the message," 
so music is the "left arm." He believes the 
purpose of music in worship is solely to 
prepare hearts to receive the message of 
God. 

We believe ourselves to be fortunate to 
have such a man devoted to serving God 
in this way and appeal for support as we 
attempt to build a choir at Central. 

RALPH E. BRowNiric, Pastor. 

Ten San Gabriel Seniors Take 
College Freshman English 

Ten seniors at San Gabriel Academy are 
discovering what Freshman English is all 
about a year before they go off to college. 

Only seniors whose verbal score was 
in the fiftieth percentile on the Preliminary 
Scholastic Aptitude Test or a similar test 
are qualified to take the course. 

It is being offered for the second time 
at San Gabriel through Loma Linda Uni-
versity, La Sierra Campus. Credit will be 
given for six hours of college work. 

This is the course usually covered in 
Freshman Composition. Study will in-
clude research papers, composition, and 
selected literary works, acocrding to Miss 
Carolyn Stevens, the instructor. 

J. W. LEARY, Principal. 

Retired Minister and Wife to 
Observe Sixtieth Anniversary 

Elder and Mrs. Walter Schacht are 
soon to observe their sixtieth wedding an-
niversary. 

Married October 24, 1907, in a home 
wedding at Lorraine, Kansas, the Schachts 
have had a long and eventful career in 
the Southern California Conference—to 
which they came in response to a call 

Elder and Mrs. Walter Schacht. 

from Elder 0. 0. Bernstein. It was Elder 
Bernstein who first brought them the 
Advent message in a tent campaign he 
was conducting with Henry deFluiter in 
Denver, Colorado. 

The Schachts served our churches in 
Santa Barbara, Santa Monica, Central, 
Exposition (now 54th Street), Eagle Rock, 
Pasadena, Hollywood, Huntington Park, 
Lynwood, Norwalk, and Downey. They 
retired in 1956. 

Their many friends and associates are 
invited to remember them with cards on 
this special occasion. The address is: 11284 
Belaire, Loma Linda, California 92354. 

Mrs. Carvallo is shown with the two Temple City 
ministers, Elder Russell J. Winders, left, and A. 

Russell Hagen. 

The college English class at San Gabriel Academy. 

Temple City Church Member 
Copies Entire Bible by Hand 

Mrs. Helen Carvallo, a member of 
the Temple City Seventh-day Adventist 
Church, recently completed a very inter-
esting project. She has copied the Bible 
in its entirety in longhand. 

The story of Mrs. Carvallo's interest in 
the Bible began when she was a member 
of the Anglican Church in England. It 
continued during her student days at Saint 
Hilda's College in Buenos Aires, South 
America, from which she graduated. 

It was evident to her in her limited 
knowledge of the Bible that what she 
learned did not agree with her study of 
the Bible. She, therefore, undertook to 
copy first the passages of just exactly what 
Jesus Christ said, as recorded in Scripture. 
First she copied the New Testament and 
then the Old. 

The five notebooks which she now has 
total 2,931 pages. The project took her 
approximately eight months during which 
she set aside three hours a day for writing. 
During the course of her Bible-writing 
project she became more convinced than 
ever that what many churches taught was 
not substantiated by Bible passages. 

By coincidence she tuned in on a tele-
vision broadcast sponsored by the South-
ern California Conference. This subse-
quently led her to consult the yellow pages 
for the listing of the Seventh-day. Advent-
ist Church in her area. She called the 
church and was told that she would be 
most welcome to. attend. From her first 
Sabbath she was convinced that the Sev-
enth-day Adventist Church taught the 
Bible in its entirety as she knew it from 
her many months of study and writing. 

Elder Winders, the associate pastor of 
the Temple City Church, with whom she 
studied, says that she has a remarkable 
knowledge of the Bible. Mrs. Carvallo 
hopes that what she has done will en-
courage not only Seventh-day Adventists, 
but others to read their Bibles more dili-
gently. 

WERNER E. CARLSON. 

Two Lancaster Dentists Serve 
at Monument Valley Mission 

Their regular service to Lancaster area 
dental patients was interrupted last month, 
but Doctors Harold C. Brockmann and 
Alvin D. Schnell weren't sunning them-
selves at a vacation resort. 

The two dentists spent three weeks in 
a professional continuing-education course 
at Loma Linda University's extension den-
tal clinic in Monument Valley, Utah. The 
clinic in which the course was conducted 
serves Indian residents of that vast, color-
ful valley. 

Working with the clinic's full-time res-
ident director, Dr. Kenneth E. Wical, and 
three assistants, the Lancaster dentists saw 
several hundred Indian patients, mostly 
Navajo and Paiutes. According to Doctor 
Brockmann, most of the service in the 
clinic was routine. One objective of this 
new university-run program is to encour-
age regular dental check-up by the 10,000 
Monument Valley residents, thus lessen-
ing the need for emergency treatment. 

The non-profit clinic, operating under 
the name "Monument Valley Community 
Oral Health Service," was remodeled and 
enlarged from another building in 1966. 
It now comprises five dental operating 
units, x-ray processing facilities, laboratory, 
waiting room, and administrative office 
area. 

At the clinic the Lancaster dentists and 
their families occupied housing units re-
cently constructed near the clinic to pro-
vide living quarters for visiting dentists 
and dental students from Loma Linda 
University. 

Adjacent to the dental clinic is the 
Monument Valley Mission Hospital, estab-
lished as a clinic in 1950 at the request 
of Harry Goulding, a pioneer Indian 
trader. The hospital's medical director is 
J. Lloyd Mason, M.D., formerly of Bishop. 

JOHN PARRISH. 

Altadena Church Has Groundbreaking 
Ground was broken on Sunday, Sep- 	The first phase of construction will cost 

tember 10, for the new Altadena Church approximately $200,000 and will include 
at the corner of Lincoln and Ventura the sanctuary which will seat 500 as well 
streets in Altadena. 	 as a Sabbath school-fellowship hall corn- 

Elder Herman Kibble, pastor of the bination. A building already on the site 
church, was in charge of the program will be used temporarily for Sabbath school 
which brought together church members rooms. 
as well as many community friends. 	The building site which faces on three 

Principal speakers were Mayor Boyd streets cost $99,000. 
Welin of Pasadena and Elder Helmuth 	The second phase of construction will. 
Retzer, conference president. 	 include the administration offices, the fel- 

The Youth Choir, directed by Robert lowship hall, and auxiliary rooms. 
Washington, presented two special num- 	Architects for the project are Culver 
hers, "The Lord Has Brought Us" and Heaton and Associates; the building con-
"Only What You Do for Christ Will Last." tract was given to Maranlee Corporation. 

The Altadena Church is meeting tem-
porarily at the Altadena Community 
Church located at 943 East Altadena 
Drive, 	 S. A. YAKUSH. 

for New Sanctuary 
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New Lay Activities Secretary 
Comes From Wisconsin 

Elder H. J. Harris has been called to be 
lay activities secretary of the Southeastern 
California Conference as a result Of action 
by the conference Executive Committee. 

He fills the vacancy created when Elder 
William C. Hatch accepted a call to the 
Central Union Conference. Elder Don 
Gray and Elder M. L. Lukens had been 
serving temporarily as a team to head the 
conference lay activities and evangelism 
program: Elder Gray has returned to full-
time coordination of the evangelism pro-
gram. A further report of Elder Lukens' 
responsibilities will be provided later.• 

Elder and Mrs. H. J. Harris. 

Elder Harris comes to Southeastern 
from Wisconsin where he has served as 
lay activities, Sabbath school, and public 
relations secretary since 1966. Previous 
denominational work since he entered the 
ministry in 1950 has been as pastor or 
departmental secretary in Oklahoma, Bra-
zil, Maryland, and New York. He was a 
local conference president in Brazil in 
1957 and 1958. 

Having a Bachelor of Arts degree from 
Union College, Lincoln, Nebraska, he was 
ordained to the gospel ministry in 1954 
in Oklahoma. 

Elder Harris and his wife, Edna, have 
two children, Karyl, 18, and Lance, 15. 

We were happy to have Elder and Mrs. 
Harris with us at our recent laymen's 
training workshop in La Sierra and we 
know that his leadership will be outstand-
ing as he begins his service in South-
eastern. 

JOHN W. OSBORN, President. 

TOTAL DEDICATION 

cgriodue,o 	 

"Who Willingly Offered 
Himself Unto The Lord" 

2 CHRON. 17:16 

Pine Springs Ranch Lost and 
Found 

Please claim lost items at the confer-
ence office, MV department, between 
the hours of 9 and 5. Address: 9707 
Magnolia or P.O. Box 7584, Riverside, 
Calif. 92503. After October 27 the un-
claimed items will be donated to a 
worthy cause. 

MV DEPARTMENT. 

Ronald M. Wisbey to Serve 
as Associate MV Secretary 

Elder Ronald M. Wisbey has been ap-
pointed associate MV secretary for the 

Southeastern Cantor-
') nia Conference. He 

fills the vacancy which 
; was created when Win- 

ston DeHaven accept-
ed a call from the Cen-
tral California Confer-
ence to be MV secre- 
tary. 

Elder Wisbey has 
been in our conference 
since 1965 when he 
came from Gem State 

Academy where he had been pastor and 
Bible instructor. Since that time he has 
served as youth pastor of the Azure Hills 
Church and, most recently, as youth pas-
tor in the Lorna Linda area. 

Under Elder Wisbey's guidance the 
Loma Linda Youth Association was or-
ganized. Through it members have been 
able to serve as student missionaries the 
past two summers in South America. We 
feel that with this background Elder Wis-
bey is well qualified to fill this position. 

We have sincerely appreciated the serv-
ice and leadership provided by Winston 
DeHaven in the Pathfinder and youth 
program of this conference during the 
past two years. We know that in him the 
Central California Conference will find 
an excellent youth leader. 

JOHN W. OSBORN, President. 

An Association for Volunteer 
Teachers for Mission Lands 

Have you wished all your life that you 
could have been a foreign missionary? If 
you are an experienced elementary teacher, 
in good health, this may now come true 
regardless of your age. 

There is a great need for teachers of 
the children of our missionaries in all parts 
of the world field. Missionaries have found 
the education of their children one of their 
most perplexing problems. This is often 
the sole cause of the return home of ex-
cellent missionaries who love their work. 

The General Conference furnishes 
some elementary schools in certain central 
areas. This permanent arrangement is often 
not feasible in certain other areas just as 
needy, where the needs fluctuate. In these 
cases a more direct method has been found 
satisfactory. 

If the teacher can pay her own trans-
portation to the field, the parents can pay 
her a living wage at little more cost than 
that of their combined Home Study In-
stitute courses. If need arises she can be 
quickly moved to a more needy group in 
the same general area. There are also 
places where an isolated missionary family 
would be happy to have the teacher live 
with them to take over the busy mother's 
teaching load. 

Likewise, there are situations where a 
teacher's husband, if gifted in building, 
mechanics, farming, repair work, of col-
porteuring, would be very useful. 

An association of volunteer teachers for 
mission lands is being planned. If you 
are interested in teaching there, now or 
at a later time, write for information, tell-
ing about yourself and your preferences, 
to: Mrs. Mabel Tupper, c/o Penang San-
itarium and Hospital, 465 Burmah Road, 
Penang, Malaysia (postage 250). 

Several Teachers Join Faculty 
of Redlands Junior Academy 

Redlands Junior Academy has several 
new teachers this year, three of whom are 
just beginning their teaching careers. 

Second grade teacher, Betty Shetler 
Maschmeyer, was graduated from La Sierra 
College in August with a B.S. degree in 
diversified elementary education. She is 
the daughter of Dr. and Mrs. L. W. Shet-
ler of San Diego, California. In July she 
became the wife of Erwin Maschmeyer, a 
freshman medical student at Loma Linda 
University. 

Mrs. Emma Jeanne Bowes taught at 
Pacific Union College and San Diego Ele-
mentary School before coming here to 
teach the third grade. She is a 1964 grad-
uate of Pacific Union College. 

Another July bride and recently grad-
uated from Pacific Union College is 
Suzanne Pierpoint Rich, 11261 Belaire, 
Loma Linda. With a B.A. in social studies 
she is now qualified to teach fourth grade. 
Her husband, Darrell, is a second year 
student at Loma Linda University School 
of Dentistry. 

Eldon E. Vickers, sixth grade teacher, 
received his B.A. in diversified elementary 
education this summer from La Sierra 
College. His wife is Joan, and their 15-
month-old son is Geoffrey. Mrs. Vickers 
is our first grade teacher. 

The new music teacher is Lester L. 
Leno. Others of his family are his wife, 
Varla, daughter Valerie, and sons Greg 
and Gary. For the past four years he taught 
at Modesto Union Elementary School. 

CLARA WELLER, Press Secy. 

Last Services Are Held in 
the Cedar Springs Church 

Cedar Springs Church will be demol-
ished by the state to make way for the 
Feather River Project and the newly-
named Silverwood Lake that will cover 
our church site with 50 feet of water. 

Fifty years ago Mr. and Mrs. Carl 
Hewitt donated three acres of their farm, 
in Cedar Springs, and logs from their 
trees for lumber to build the Cedar Springs 
Church. Members joined together in lov-
ing labor to build the church. 

September 16, with our present pastor, 
Elder Joseph Melashenko, and a full house 
of visitors, we met for Sabbath services 
for the last time. We enjoyed a lovely 
solo and sermon by our pastor. 

After the benediction, the pastor joined 
hands with the members who had been 
there the longest, who were Elder and 
Mrs. Carl Hewitt and Audrey Z. Nicola, 
D.D.S., then other members joined their 
hands with the visitors doing the same. 
To the tune of "God Be With You Till 
We Meet Again," we all marched out to 
form an unbroken circle around the church 
and sang together "Blest Be the Tie That 
Binds." This brought tears to our eyes 
and lumps in our throats. However, we 
hope to build before too long a new church 
in the Crestline area, with many new 
members. 

We have arranged with the pastor of 
the Nazarene Church to rent their church 
for our services. They are located on the 
corner of Waters Drive and Spruce Street 
in Crestline, in the Valley of Enchant-
ment area. We met there for the first time 
September 23. 

Sabbath school is at 9:30 a.m., church 
at 11. To get there use Highway 18 out 
of San Bernardino to Crestline. At Crest-
line use State Highway to left as sign 
directs to Valley of Enchantment about 
two and one-half miles to the church. We 
welcome our many visiting friends. 

WALBURGA FAWKES, Press Secy. 

Many Children Decide on 
Baptism at Pine Springs 

What does Pine Springs Ranch sum-
mer camp mean to the 1,250 children who 
attended the week-long camping programs 
conducted this summer? 

Here are excerpts from a letter from a 
typical camper who wrote her appreciation 
to her counselor after returning home. 

Dear jeraiee, 
I just had to write to tell you how grateful 

1 ant to you.... You have taught Me a great 
lesson. 1 will never forget what you and Pine 
Springs Ranch have done for me. You have 
opened my eyes and made me see happy 
things. 

I have found some friends that I never 
thought existed. I always thought that every. 
one in the world was against me, but now I 
know that I'm not the only one in the world 
who has problems. I'm going to smile no 
matter what and I'm going to tell everyone 
I know about the love that is around us and 
the saving grace of God. I feel nearer to God • 
now than 1 have ever felt.... 

I know God watches over everyone because 
just this weekend my parents were delivered 
from an automobile accident. 

Well, I better go now. If I don't see you 
again, 1 hope I see you in "leaven if I get 
there. Please remember to knock on my door. 

Your friend, 
MJ 

She was only one of more than 350 
children who gave their hearts to God 
and have requested to be guided by their 
church pastors in Bible study in prepara-
tion for baptism. 

Woven into each day's activity at the 
camp were moments when the camp pas- 
tor or the counselor took the opportunity 
to talk of spiritual matters with the camp- 
ers. Each Sabbath a special appeal is made 
whereby campers may make a decision for 
the Master. 

In the other aspects of the camp pro-
gram the children have still more excellent 
opportunities to know God. Through care 
of horses, nature study, overnight camp- 
out trips, evening campfire programs and 
sports activities, a high caliber of Chris- 
tian character-building attitude is encour-
aged. 

In the summer camping program as 
well as throughout the year Pine Springs 
Ranch, your conference center, stands 
ready for service for Christ and for you. . 

W. E. Dopy, Secretary, 
Missionary Volunteer Dept. 

REDLANDS HOME-COMING.—Seven former pas-
tors joined the current pastor of the Redlands 
Church at a special home-coming observance 
September 16. Left to right are Alden Thompson, 
intern;  Elder John Pelt, Jr., 1957-1960; Elder A. B. 
Huenergardt, 1921; Elder Roy F. Cottrell, 1925-
1927; Elder Arnold Kurtz, present pastor; Elder 
A. R. Sousa, 1964-1966; and Elder B. J. Savage, 
1959-1961. Elder Ben Hassenpflug also partici-
pated in the event. Many other former pastors 
sent their greetings. Enhancing the occasion was 
the completion of the remodeling of the chancel 
area, sanctuary redecoration, wall-to-wall carpet. 

ing, new pews, and new pulpit furniture. 

Ronald M. Wisbey 
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Is Your 
World 

Flat? 
Dr. Alonzo Baker's lively snoop-
ing inside the Marxist mind adds 
dimensions to your global vision. 
Why communism hates and fears 
religion; how it plans to eradicate 
it; what limited freedoms it con-
cedes; how Seventh-day Adven-
tists fare behind the Iron Cur-
tain—all this and much more is 
presented in vivid lecture-enter-
tainment style to round out your 
jet-age world. 

Order from your church missionary secretary or from your Book and Bib e House. 

MACGumE—Elder Meade MacGuire was born 
at Amigo, Wis., May 7, 1875; and died at 
Loma Linda, Calif., Aug. 30, 1967. While 
very young he felt the deep movings of the 
Spirit of God upon his heart and began the 
work for youth that was to characterize a life 
of endeavor. At the age of 19 he entered the 
organized work at Battle Creek and soon was 
manager of the circulation department of 
the Review and Herald. 

In 1896 he was married to Miss Minnie 
Evans, sister of Elder I. H. Evans. Moving to 
Colorado in early 1900, he was soon asked to 
be business manager of the Boulder Sanita-
rium, but always he showed a real interest 
in the young people and their spiritual 
growth. In 1905 he was elected young peo-
ple's secretary of the Colorado Conference. 

In 1907, with Elder M. E. Kern as chair-
man, he joined in helping form our General 
Conference young people's department, and 
in 1911 he was elected MV secretary of the 
Central Union. One year later he was made 
field secretary of the General Conference 
young people's department, in which work 
he was to spend the greater part of the bal-
ance of his ministeral life and cover the 
world with his spiritual ministry. He had a 
way of presenting Christ and His love that 
gripped hearts and led many to yield all to 
our Lord. He himself became very dear to 
the many whom he inspired. 

He retired in 1950, but still traveled much, 
filling appointments in churches and con-
ducting revivals. This faithful man of God 
never lost his interest in the work for our 
young folk and was always concerned with 
the advancing work of God. He had no chil-
dren, but a host of men and women whom 
he had helped to a dedicated life felt him a 
spiritual father in Israel. He is survived by 
his beloved wife, Minnie. Truly a prince 
and a great man has fallen in Israel. 

- ---- 
STUMP—John Francis Stump was born Nov. 
4, 1891, at Falls City, Nebr.; and died Aug. 
25, 1967, at La Sierra, Calif. 

- ---- 
MITCHELL—Elder John Gold Mitchell was 
born Dec. 30, 1893, in Massachusetts; and 
died May 29, 1967, in Los Gatos, Calif. Sur-
vivors: wife, Eleanor; 2 daughters, Mrs. Colin 
Fisher and Mary Jo Standing; 2 grandsons; 
3 brothers, Dr. E. C., D. A., and Herald; and 
2 sisters, Miss Ruth Mitchell and Mrs. Mara 
Kochi. Elder Mitchell served as pastor, evan-
gelist, and departmental secretary in eight 
states and Bermuda during his many years 
of service to the church. 

- ---- 
GArDE—Goldie E. Gaede was born Jan. 26, 
1886, in Holton, Kans.; and died June 19, 
1967, at Glendale, Calif. Survivors: husband, 
J. G. Gaede; 2 daughters, Mrs. Cecile G. 
Gaines and Mrs. Sylvia G. Glaze; son, Glenn; 
5 grandchildren and 7 great-grandchildren. 

RAMOS—Alfonso Ramos was born Jan. 11, 
1878, in Puerto Rico; and died Aug. 6, 1967, 
at National City, Calif. He is survived by 
a daughter. 

ARE YOU UNABLE TO DO MISSIONARY WORK? You 
purchase the tracts, and I will distribute 
them at the airport, train station, and bus 
station. I need hundreds of "How Sunday 
Keeping Got Started." E. Gill, 1807 Brooklyn 
Ave., Los Angeles, Calif. 90033; phone 223-
5173. 

Plainview Academy Reunion 
"IVANTED: Every available Plainviewite at 

the Wawona Camp October 6, 7, and 8. You 
are needed to fill your role in this most en-
thusiastic Alumni Family. 

Elder Leslie McKinley will be our guest 
speaker. Arlee Torkelsen, Verle Betts, and 
Charles Davis promise to make music a very 
special feature throughout the weekend. Par-
ticulars regarding your personal responsi-
bilities are being sent out now. 

If you are not on our current mailing list, 
please send your name to either Nathan A. 
Eder, 90 Ashlan Avenue, Fresno, California, 
or Mrs. Roy R. Bowes, 1981 Beverly Glen 
Drive, Santa Ana, California 92705. 

Forty 
photographs—
most in 
color—make 
this book a 
deep-etched 
experience for 
family sharing! 

Price, $5.95 

MUST SELL TO ENTER LITERATURE MINISTRY.-
1964 8x40-foot Majestic Mobile Home, fur-
nished. Half block to shopping center. Ex-
panded living room, 18x13. One bedroom. 
Ideal for retired couple. Desirable mobile 
park. Patio, deck, awning, Bouganvillea, roses, 
fuschias. Half original cost—$4,600. Phone 
476-1781, evenings. 0. B. Parkhurst, 890 -
38th Ave., Sp. 84, Santa Cruz, Calif. 95060. 

---- 
EXPERIENCED surgical fitter or corsettiere 
wanted. If interested, call 525-2364 or apply 
at 8 W. Poplar, Walla Walla, Wash. 99362. 

---- 
WANTED.—Retired man, or couple, with 
trailer house to be caretakers for riding 
stables. Light chores; near Lake Berryessa. 
Small wage. Trailer available for single man. 
Phone 707 966-2434, or write: Mr. Perkins, 
Rural Station Box 19, Steel Park, Calif. 

---- 
WANTED.—Couple for ranch in beautiful Se-
quoia foothills, vicinity Three Rivers, Wood-
lake, Exeter. New church. Elevation, 1,800—
below snow. General maintenance, cattle, 
horses, dog kennels. Pleasant living quarters 
furnished. Salary open. State age, experience, 
size of family, telephone, and availability. 
Box 2218, Ingelwood, Calif. 90305. 

FOR SALE.—Baldwin electronic organ, model 
5A. Walnut finish, 32-note pedal-board. Per-
cussion. Baldwin-Leslie speaker. Chora-tone 
projector in tone cabinet. Has had careful 
home use. Suitable also for small church. 
Very reasonably priced. D. Cobb, 8015 S. 
Vermont, Los Angeles, Calif. Phone 213 753-
2895. 

DIRECTOR OF NURSES (R.N.) needed for 99-
bed convalescent hospital opening Nov. 1. 
Need R.N.'s for afternoon and night shifts; 
L.V.N's for 3 shifts. Good elementary school 
and academy nearby. Top wages; working 
conditions excellent; usual fringe benefits. 
Address communications to: Jack Boyson, 
823 E. Orangeburg Ave., Modesto, Calif. 
95350. Phone 524-4641. 

HELP WANTED—Lady to work as physical ther-
apy aide in private physical therapy office. 
Must be at least 18 years old. Willing to 
train right person. Air-conditioned office. 
East Los Angeles area. Phone 213 721-1622. 

HEARING Ams.—Free Audivox Computer hear-
ing analysis in our office or at your home. 
Personal amplifier may be your answer. All 
types, special rates to Seventh-clay Adventists. 
Servicing all of California. Write or call for 
information. Basinger's Hearing Center, 655 
Castro St., Mountain View, Calif. 94040. 
Phone 415 967-2004. 

FOR SALE.—Good electrical contracting busi-
ness and high-quality retail store with large 
lighting fixture display. Established 18 years. 
Nice duplex home on adjoining lot with one 
rental at $92.50 as income. Church and grade 
school. Phone 209 584-8472. Bill Waggoner, 
870 W. Grangeville Blvd., Hanford, Calif. 

BIBLE BINDIN(..—Flexible Fabrikoid cover with 
semi-overlapping edges that protect your 
Bible. Durable, good looking. Sizes to 6x9, 
$6.50 if inside is in good condition, otherwise 
add $1 for mending. Send payment with or-
der and we pay return postage. Walter Law-
son, 662 Mountain View Ave., Mountain 
View, Calif. 94040. 

HOME FOR MENTALLY RETARDED CHILDREN.—
Owned and operated by Seventh-day Advent-
ist. Home in foothills above fog, healthful 
climate, vegetarian food. Licensed by Califor-
nia Department of Mental Hygiene to care 
for mentally retarded children up to 10 years 
of age. 20 Diana St., Placerville, Calif. 95667. 

FOR SALE.—Health food store in southeastern 
Washington. 2 blocks from church and 10-
grade school. Growing business. Comfortable 
living quarters. Fenced yard, garden, berries, 
patio. For full information, write: J. H. 
Trammel, 629 E. Main St., Grandview, Wash. 
98930. 

HAVE OPENING in state licensed home for 
mentally retarded for school-age girl. Ex-
cellent handicap school available. Whole-
some food, kind care. Hope Home, 1432 
Page Ct., Modesto, Calif. 95351. Phone 529-
7355. 

FOR SALE.-20 acres with ever-flowing spring; 
pine, cedar, oak, and other trees. 5-plus acres 
open meadow, sweeping view, 19 miles from 
Nevada City, east on Highway 49. Write: 
802 S. Pleasant Ave., Lodi, Calif. 95240. 

FOR SALE.—Opportunity for aggressive paint-
ing contractor. Retail paint store. Good lo-
cation next to new Safeway shopping center 
in St. Helena. Will sell for stock inventory 
and fixtures. Financing can be arranged. St. 
Helena Paint Co., 1106 Adams St., St. Helena, 
Calif. 94574. Phone 707 963-7092. 

FOR SALE.—Roofing and insulation business. 
Operated for 24 years and only such business 
in area. Located on 41/2-acre choice property. 
Wonderful opportunity for right party. In 
growing community, near new Adventist 
church, 10-grade school, fine hospital. 7816 
Skyway, Paradise, Calif. Phone 877-2139. 

WONDERFUL WAY to make money in your 
home! Illness is forcing me to lease or sell 
my rest home—large modern residence li-
censed for 6; also another rental on same 
property. Total income around $1,100 per 
month. Mrs. Lena Gizewski, 1022 Walnut 
Ave., Long Beach, Calif. Phone 213 591-7815. 

FOR SALE.—Peach orchard, 200 young, heavily-
producing trees. 5 acres, fenced, irrigated, 
some pasture. Nice 2-bedroom home, 3 large 
view windows. Blacktop road. Town one 
mile. Central Utah's Castle Valley. Easy ac-
cess to shopping, desert, mountains, pines, 
streams, lakes. Price, $12,500. Phone 801 
373-5742 nights, collect. 

FOR SALE OR TRADE —Atascadero home, for 
home in St. Helena area. Neat 2-bedroom 
house on 65x180 lot. Garbage disposal. Taxes 
$158 per year; many shade and fruit trees; 
lawn sprinklers. Excellent condition. $11,000. 
Mrs. Helen E. Nelson, 5260 Cabrillo Ave., 
Atascadero, Calif. Phone 466-1168 or 466-
1010. 

WE DESIGN, BUILD, FINANCE (excellent financ-
ing if qualified) convalescent homes, hospi-
tals, medical or office buildings, senior cit-
izen complexes. Services available anywhere 
ill California. Northern California, contact 
A. M. Reeder and Associates, 1843 Cabana 
Dr., San Jose 95125; phone 408 371-2250. 
Southern California, Box 1546, Glendale 
91209; phone 213 245-4051. 

HOUSE FOR SALE.—At Calistoga, 11 miles 
from St. Helena Sanitarium. 3 bedrooms, on 
secluded shady lot in tall fir trees. House 
well built in 1962. Price reduced $900 from 
$18,800 to $17,900. S. P. Hale, 3257 Highway 
128, Calistoga, Calif. 94515. 

FOR SALE.—On 2 large corner lots, 2-bedroom 
home; w/w carpet in big living room, drapes, 
large den, fireplace, basement, good shade 
trees, patio, 11 varieties of fruit and nut 
trees. Church and school with consecrated 
Christian teachers. Nice place to get out of 
cities. 246 W. 9th St., Beaumont, Calif. 
Phone 845-1966. 
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PACIFIC UNION COLLEGE 

1967-1968 Concert-Picture 
We offer you— 

Five Artist Concerts, featuring soloists 
and ensembles of national and interna-
tional reputation, as follows: 
De Paur Chorus--November 11 
The Roger Wagner Chorale and Orchestra— 

December 3 
The Vienna Choir Boys—February 10 
Anna Manly, French Folk Singer—March 2 
United States Navy Band—April 7 

Reserved seats are priced at $8 for the 
season; unreserved sections are $7. 

Twelve Adventure Series travelogues 
providing varied and interesting entertain-
ment. Tickets are available for the series 
at $7. Single admission tickets will be 
available at the door. 

Six Candlelight Concerts will present 
outstanding guest artists and the music 
faculty of PUC. Single tickets are $1.50 
each. (Students $.75) 

The music department concerts are un-
der the direction of the music faculty. 
There is no admission charge. 

The Student Association sponsors the 
benefit programs, which include the Ama-
teur Hour, the Diogenes Lantern and the 
Campus Chronicle programs. 

Ticket applications and requests for 
brochures and for additional information 
may be sent to Elmer Herr, Box 525, An-
gwin, California 94508. 
SEPTEMBER 

30 Stan Midgley—"Awheel and Afoot in 
the Canadian Rockies" 

OCTOBER 
7 	Clifford K a ni —" Philippines" 

14 New Student Talent 
21 Clay Francisco—"Bavaria" 
28 Fall Frolic 

NOVEMBER 
4 Willis Butler—"Holiday in Holland" 
5 Candlelight Concert, 

11 Artist Series: DE PAUR CHORUS 
18 Publications Benefit 
25 Worthy Student Benefit 

DECEMBER 
2 Alfred and Elma Milotte—"Background 

of Adventure" 
3 Artist Series: THE ROGER WAGNER 

CHORALE AND ORCHESTRA 
9 PUC Symphonic Band 

10 Candlelight Concert 
16 "Messiah" 
16 Nicol Smith—"Persian Panorama" 

JANUARY 
6 Zeno Klinker—"The Funny Side of 

Man's Conquest of Air and Space" 
13 MOG Night 
20 "Pops" Concert 
27 Sports Festival 

FEBRUARY 
3 PUC Amateur Hour 

10 Artist Series: THE VIENNA CHOIR BOYS 
11 Student Association Banquet 
17 Prep School Amateur Hour 
18 Candlelight Concert 
24 Arthur Wilson—"Hudson Bay and the 

Caribou Eskimo" 
25 Mother-Daughter Banquet 

MARCH 
2 Artist Series: ANNA MARLY—FRENCH 

FOLK SINGER 
9 Chickering-Porterfield—''Caribbean 

Dutch Treat 
23 Kenneth Richter—"New Zealand" 
24 Candlelight Concert 
30 Student Association 

APRIL 
6 Spring Fantasy 
7 Artist Series: UNITED STATES NAVY 

BAND 
13 Stan Waterman—"Man Looks to the 

Sea" 
14 Candlelight Concert 
20 Eric Pavel—"Florence and the Heart 

of Italy" 
27 Oratorio "Elijah" 
27 Alumni Association 

Series and Other Programs 
MAY 

4 PUC Symphonic Band 
5 Angwin Community Fair 
5 Candlelight Concert 

11 Student Association 
18 Choral Vespers and Choral Night 
25 Symphony Concerto Program 

The Alumni-sponsored Student 
Missionaries Now in Thailand 

The Pacific Union College Alumni As-
sociation is sponsoring student missionar-
ies to Thailand during the 1967-68 school 
year. 

Darryl and Audrey Benson left San 
Francisco airport at 1:30 p.m., August 8, 
on the Japan Airline. They had scheduled 
stops in Honolulu, Tokyo, Hong Kong, 
Manila, and Saigon before they reached 
their destination in Bangkok on August 27. 

During the current school year, the Ben-
sons are teaching in the mission school at 
Ubon, many miles in the interior. 

At the airport to say farewells were 
Mrs. Lydia S. Anderson of Lodi, mother 
of Audrey, and Mr. and Mrs. Sylves 
Benson of St. Helena and other family 
members. Dr. Elton Wallace of the Pa-
cific Union College Alumni Association 
was also on hand to see the couple start 
the half-way-around-the-globe journey to 
the country of Thailand where he served 
for several years. 

Darryl and Audrey Benson leave for Thailand 
where they will serve as student missionaries. 

Coming Events 

September 30 
Stan Midgley 

"Awheel and Afoot in the 
Canadian Rockies" 

Pacific Auditorium (7:45 and 9:45) 
October 7 

Clifford Kamen—"Philippines" 
Pacific Auditorium (8:00) 

October 14 
New Student Talent 
Pacific Auditorium (8:00) 

October 21 
Clay Francisco—"Bavaria" 
Pacific Auditorium (8:00) 

October 28 
Fall Frolic 
Pacific Auditorium (8:00) 

Radio's Finest Hour 

OICE OF PROPHECY 
with H.M.S. RICHARDS 

Army Issues Policy Regarding 
Assignment to Reserve Units 

For draft and military service infor-
mation, write to: National Service 
Organization, P.O. Box 146, Glendale, 
California 91209. Phone 213 241-5173. 

Many inquiries are received by the Na-
tional Service Organization from. Adventist 
servicemen concerning the problem of reg-
ular drill in reserve and National Guard 
units during the hours of the Sabbath. 

A recent policy issued by the Depart-
ment of the Army provides that no service-
man with at least two years' active duty 
and Vietnam service will be assigned invol-
untarily to ready reserve units for weekly 
drill. They will serve the remainder of 
their six-year obligation in a standby sta-
tus. However, they could be called for 15 
days' annual summer training. Men so as-
signed now will be released as soon as 
practical but at least by December 1, 1967. 

Those who have completed at least two 
years' active duty without Vietnam service 
will no longer be assigned involuntarily to 
ready reserve units for regular drill, unless 
vacancies for their specialties cannot other-
wise be filled. 

Adventist servicemen in this category of 
two years' active duty without Vietnam 
service and who have a Sabbath problem 
with regular drill where they are now as-
signed should continue to request assign-
ment to a control group or other assign-
ment which has no regular drill on the 
Sabbath. The basis for this request would 
be their inability to attend regular drill 
due to their religious beliefs. 

CLARK SMITH, Director, 
National Service Organization. 

Arizona 
(Continued from Page 3) 

of the Phoenix Central Church, spoke at 
the worship hour on the nature of man. 
Monday morning he delivered his sermon 
script to Judge Myers' office for his con-
sideration. A copy of the script was also 
given to the two main newspapers. The 
Phoenix Gazette ran a news article three 
colums wide with a bold headline at the 
upper right hand part of the page, in a 
prime position. The headline read, "Pas-
tor Offers Suggestion on Disposal of Kidd 
Fund." 

In this article Pastor Stevens was quoted 
as stating that the case should be dis-
allowed. A number of direct quotations 
were knit together in the context of the 
legal matter that has seen 134 individuals 
or groups making claims to the fortune left 
by the miner. It pointed out the brevity of 
life, the mortality of man, and life only in 
Christ. 

"What a pity Kidd worked so hard and 
deprived himself of the normal comforts 
of life, only to leave a will and his for-
tune for a project that cannot in all hon-
esty be carried out," the pastor pointed out. 
A radio station reported the article, giving 
nearly all of it word for word. Another ra-
dio report gave an editorial on the same 
article. A television station learned about 
the sermon from other news agencies and 
contacted Pastor Stevens and filmed, in 
color, a discussion that was consequently 
used on a news telecast. A number of 
phone calls were received at the church 
and the parsonage from non-members in-
dicating their interest in the matter and 
the sermon. 

With deep gratitude to God for work-
ing out His mysterious ways His wonders 

Religion in Russia Today 
Can the Communist philosophy destroy 

belief in God? 
Has public worship disappeared com-

pletely in Iron Curtain countries? 
Will the hammer and sickle outlast the 

cross in the world's largest nation? 
These are some of the questions of con-

temporary concern answered in Religion 
in Russia Today, by Alonzo L. Baker, 
Ph.D. This new Southern Publishing As-
sociation release reveals an aspect of Rus-
sian life of which few people are aware. 

Doctor Baker, who just this year has 
completed his third tour of the Soviet Un-
ion, is a noted political scientist, currently 
serving as professor of political science and 
international relations at Loma Linda Uni-
versity, La Sierra campus. He is professor 
emeritus at University of the Pacific, 
where he taught for more than 15 years. 
His depth of knowledge of the Russian 
people, their attitudes and problems, is 
obvious in his writing. 

The Soviets are at war against God, 
Doctor Baker declares, and they fully ex-
pect to win. They have many points in 
their favor. For one thing, religion as we 
know it exists in Russia mainly among 
two classes of people: the elderly, whose 
generation is obviously fast disappearing, 
and the peasants, who are also vanishing 
rapidly, due to the continuing urbaniza-
tion of Russian society. 

Although the Soviet government in word 
insures the right of citizens to worship as 
they choose, they are, particularly through 
their educational system and their use of 
mass media to advocate athiesm, endeavor-
ing to abolish all semblance of religious 
observance. "The Commissars pledged 
themselves to the total elimination of re-
ligion by the substitution of Karl Marx 
for God," Doctor Baker says. 

It is usual, of course, to think of Com-
munism in contrast to Christianity. And 
it is true that the several million Catholics 
and Protestants in the Soviet Union suf-
fer from the inability to evangelize actively 
and thus add to their membership. But 
religion in Russia encompasses a much 
broader spectrum. Sixteen million Mos-
lems and three million Jews suffer like-
wise from governmental intolerance. 

What is the future of religion in Rus-
sia? Doctor Baker believes that religion 
may perhaps be more meaningful to those 
who practice it behind the Iron Curtain 
than it is in the permissive atmosphere 
of the free world. It takes courage to be-
lieve, to worship according to conscience. 
It's definitely not the "in" thing to do. 

However, as past ages have so clearly 
proved, belief in God is indestructible. As 
Doctor Baker points out, the same Joseph 
Stalin, who ordered millions of Russians 
annihilated for their beliefs, could not 
banish God from the heart of his own 
daughter. Religion in Russia, though se-
verely hampered, will survive in the hearts 
of many Soviet citizens. 

PAULA BECKtR, 
Assistant Book Editor, 
Southern Publishing Assn. 

to perform, Adventists rejoice that an out-
standing oportunity came to share the 
truth of God's Word on such an important 
teaching. 
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